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(C) Any organization with which the 
member is negotiating or has any ar-
rangement concerning prospective em-
ployment or other similar association, 
and further; 

(ii) In the event any member of a 
peer review group or his or her spouse, 
parent, child, or partner is currently or 
expected to be the project director or 
member of the staff responsible for car-
rying out any contract requirements as 
specified in the contract proposal, that 
member is disqualified and will be re-
placed as appropriate.

§ 67.104 Confidentiality. 
Identifying information obtained in 

the course of conducting AHCPR con-
tract activities under this subpart is 
protected by section 903(c) of the PHS 
Act. Specifically: 

(a) No information obtained in the 
course of conducting AHCPR contract 
activities under this subpart, if the en-
tity or individual supplying the infor-
mation or described in it is identifi-
able, may be used for any purpose 
other than the purpose for which it was 
supplied, unless the identifiable entity 
or individual supplying the informa-
tion or described in it has consented to 
such other use, in the recorded form 
and manner as the Administrator may 
require. 

(b) No information obtained in the 
course of conducting AHCPR contract 
activities under this subpart may be 
published or released in other form if 
the individual who supplied the infor-
mation or who is described in it is iden-
tifiable, unless such individual has con-
sented, in the recorded form and man-
ner as the Administrator may require, 
to such publication or release.

§ 67.105 Control of data and avail-
ability of publications. 

(a) Data will be collected, main-
tained, and supplied as provided in 
each contract subject to the confiden-
tiality requirements of section 903(c) of 
the PHS Act, section 1142(d) of the So-
cial Security Act, and § 67.104 of this 
subpart. 

(b) All publications, reports, papers, 
statistics, or other materials developed 
from work supported in whole or in 
part by contracts under Title IX of the 
PHS Act or section 1142 of the Social 

Security Act, if applicable, must be 
submitted to the Administrator in ac-
cordance with the terms of the con-
tract. All publications must include an 
acknowledgment that such materials 
are the results of, or describe, a con-
tractual activity supported by AHCPR. 

(c) In accordance with 48 CFR 52.227–
14, unless otherwise specified in the 
contract, AHCPR will retain a license 
to use, disclose, reproduce, prepare de-
rivative works from, distribute copies 
to the public, and perform publicly and 
display publicly any copyrightable ma-
terials produced under a contract for 
any purpose consistent with AHCPR’s 
statutory responsibilities, and to have 
or permit others to do so for accom-
plishment of AHCPR purposes. 

(d) Except for identifying informa-
tion protected by section 903(c) of the 
PHS Act, the Administrator, as appro-
priate, will make information provided 
in accordance with paragraphs (a) and 
(b) of this section available, and ar-
range for dissemination of such infor-
mation and materials on as broad a 
basis as practicable and in such form as 
to make them as useful as possible to a 
variety of audiences, including health 
care providers, practitioners, con-
sumers, educators, and policymakers.

PART 68a—NATIONAL INSTITUTES 
OF HEALTH (NIH) CLINICAL RE-
SEARCH LOAN REPAYMENT PRO-
GRAM FOR INDIVIDUALS FROM 
DISADVANTAGED BACK-
GROUNDS (CR–LRP)

Sec.
68a.1 What is the scope and purpose of the 

NIH Clinical Research Loan Repayment 
Program for Individuals from Disadvan-
taged Backgrounds (CR–LRP)? 

68a.2 Definitions. 
68a.3 Who is eligible to apply? 
68a.4 Who is eligible to participate? 
68a.5 Who is ineligible to participate? 
68a.6 How do individuals apply to partici-

pate in the CR–LRP? 
68a.7 How are applicants selected to partici-

pate in the CR–LRP? 
68a.8 What does the CR–LRP provide to par-

ticipants? 
68a.9 What loans qualify for repayment? 
68a.10 What does an individual have to do in 

return for loan repayments received 
under the CR–LRP? 

VerDate jul<14>2003 10:05 Oct 17, 2003 Jkt 200172 PO 00000 Frm 00411 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\200172T.XXX 200172T



412

42 CFR Ch. I (10–1–03 Edition)§ 68a.1

68a.11 How does an individual receive loan 
repayments beyond the initial two-year 
contract? 

68a.12 What will happen if an individual 
does not comply with the terms and con-
ditions of participation in the CR–LRP? 

68a.13 Under what circumstances can the 
service or payment obligation be can-
celed, waived, or suspended? 

68a.14 When can a CR–LRP payment obliga-
tion be discharged in bankruptcy? 

68a.15 Additional conditions. 
68a.16 What other regulations and statutes 

apply?

AUTHORITY: 42 U.S.C. 288–5.

SOURCE: 63 FR 58312, Oct. 30, 1998, unless 
otherwise noted.

§ 68a.1 What is the scope and purpose 
of the NIH Clinical Research Loan 
Repayment Program for Individuals 
from Disadvantaged Backgrounds 
(CR–LRP)? 

This part applies to the award of edu-
cational loan payments under the NIH 
Clinical Research Loan Repayment 
Program for Individuals from Dis-
advantaged Backgrounds (CR–LRP) au-
thorized by section 487E of the Public 
Health Service Act (42 U.S.C. 288–5). 
The purpose of this program is to re-
cruit and retain appropriately qualified 
health professionals, who are from dis-
advantaged backgrounds and have sub-
stantial educational debt relative to 
income, to conduct clinical research as 
NIH employees.

§ 68a.2 Definitions. 
As used in this part: 
Act means the Public Health Service 

Act, as amended (42 U.S.C. 201 et seq.). 
Applicant means an individual who 

applies to, and meets the eligibility 
criteria for the CR–LRP. 

Approved clinical research means clin-
ical research approved by the Clinical 
Research Loan Repayment Committee. 

Clinical privileges means the delinea-
tion of privileges for patient care 
granted to qualified health profes-
sionals by the NIH Medical Executive 
Committee or other appropriate 
credentialing board. 

Clinical research means activities 
which qualify for inclusion as clinical 
research in the CR–LRP as determined 
by the Clinical Research Loan Repay-
ment Committee. 

Clinical Research Loan Repayment 
Committee (CR–LRC) means the sci-

entific board assembled to review, 
rank, and approve or disapprove Clin-
ical Research Loan Repayment Pro-
gram applications. The CR–LRC is 
composed of NIH scientific staff and 
co-chaired by the Associate Director 
for Clinical Research, NIH, and the As-
sociate Director for Research on Mi-
nority Health, NIH. Members are nomi-
nated by the Deputy Director, Intra-
mural Research, NIH, and the co-
chairs, and appointed by the Director, 
NIH. 

Clinical Research Loan Repayment Pro-
gram (CR–LRP or Program) means the 
NIH Clinical Research Loan Repay-
ment Program for Individuals from 
Disadvantaged Backgrounds authorized 
by section 487E of the Act, as amended. 

Clinical Research Loan Repayment Pro-
gram (CR–LRP or Program) contract re-
fers to the agreement, which is signed 
by an applicant and the Secretary, 
wherein the applicant from a disadvan-
taged background agrees to engage in 
clinical research as an employee of the 
NIH and the Secretary agrees to repay 
qualified educational loans for a pre-
scribed period as specified in this part. 

Clinical researcher means an NIH em-
ployee with clinical privileges who is 
conducting approved clinical research. 

Commercial loans means loans made 
by banks, credit unions, savings and 
loan associations, not-for-profit orga-
nizations, insurance companies, 
schools, and other financial or credit 
institutions which are subject to exam-
ination and supervision in their capac-
ity as lending institutions by an agen-
cy of the United States or of the State 
in which the lender has its principal 
place of business. 

Current payment status means that a 
qualified educational loan is not past 
due in its payment schedule as deter-
mined by the lending institution. 

Debt threshold refers to the minimum 
amount of qualified educational debt 
an individual must have, on his/her 
program eligibility date, in order to be 
eligible for Program benefits and, for 
purposes of eligibility under this part, 
debt threshold means that the qualified 
educational debt must equal or exceed 
20 percent of an individual’s annual 
NIH salary on his/her program eligi-
bility date. 
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Educational expenses means the cost 
of the health professional’s education, 
including the tuition expenses and 
other educational expenses such as 
fees, books, supplies, educational 
equipment and materials, and labora-
tory expenses. 

Government loans means loans made 
by Federal, State, county, or city agen-
cies which are authorized by law to 
make such loans. 

Individual from disadvantaged back-
ground means an individual who: 

(1) Comes from an environment that 
inhibited the individual from obtaining 
the knowledge, skill and ability re-
quired to enroll in and graduate from a 
health professions school; or 

(2) Comes from a family with an an-
nual income below a level based on 
low-income thresholds according to 
family size published by the U.S. Bu-
reau of the Census, adjusted annually 
for changes in the Consumer Price 
Index, and adjusted by the Secretary 
for use in all health professions pro-
grams. The Secretary periodically pub-
lishes these income levels in the FED-
ERAL REGISTER. 

Institute, Center, or Agency (ICA) 
means an institute, center, or agency 
of the National Institutes of Health. 

Living expenses means the reasonable 
cost of room and board, transportation 
and commuting costs, and other rea-
sonable costs incurred during an indi-
vidual’s attendance at an educational 
institution. 

Participant means an individual 
whose application to the CR–LRP has 
been approved and whose Program con-
tract has been executed by the Sec-
retary. 

Program means the NIH Clinical Re-
search Loan Repayment Program for 
Individuals from Disadvantaged Back-
grounds. 

Program eligibility date means the date 
on which an individual’s Program con-
tract is executed by the Secretary and 
that individual is engaged in approved 
clinical research as an employee of the 
NIH. 

Qualified educational loans and inter-
est/debt include Government and com-
mercial educational loans and interest 
for: 

(1) Undergraduate, graduate, and 
health professional school tuition ex-
penses; 

(2) Other reasonable educational ex-
penses required by the school(s) at-
tended, including fees, books, supplies, 
educational equipment and materials, 
and laboratory expenses; and (3) rea-
sonable living expenses, including the 
cost of room and board, transportation 
and commuting costs, and other rea-
sonable living expenses incurred. 

Reasonable educational and living ex-
penses means those educational and liv-
ing expenses which are equal to or less 
than the sum of the school’s estimated 
standard student budget for edu-
cational and living expenses for the de-
gree program and for the year(s) during 
which the participant was enrolled in 
school. If there is no standard budget 
available from the school or if the par-
ticipant requests repayment for edu-
cational and living expenses which ex-
ceed the standard student budget, rea-
sonableness of educational and living 
expenses incurred must be substan-
tiated by additional contemporaneous 
documentation, as determined by the 
Secretary. 

Repayable debt means the portion, as 
established by the Secretary, of an in-
dividual’s total qualified educational 
debt relative to the NIH salary, which 
can be paid by the CR–LRP. Specifi-
cally, qualifying educational debt 
amounts in excess of 50 percent of the 
debt threshold will be considered for 
repayment. 

Salary means base pay plus quarters, 
subsistence, and variable housing al-
lowances, if applicable. 

School means undergraduate, grad-
uate, and health professions schools 
which are accredited by a body or bod-
ies recognized for accreditation pur-
poses by the Secretary of Education. 

Secretary means the Secretary of 
Health and Human Services and any 
other officer or employee of the De-
partment of Health and Human Serv-
ices to whom the authority involved 
has been delegated. 

Service means the Public Health Serv-
ice. 

State means one of the fifty States, 
the District of Columbia, the Common-
wealth of Puerto Rico, the Northern 
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Mariana Islands, the U.S. Virgin Is-
lands, Guam, American Samoa, and the 
Trust Territory of the Pacific Islands 
(the Federated States of Micronesia, 
the Republic of the Marshall Islands, 
and the Republic of Palau). 

Withdrawal means a request by a par-
ticipant, prior to the Program making 
payments on his or her behalf, for 
withdrawal from Program participa-
tion. A withdrawal is without penalty 
to the participant and without obliga-
tion to the Program.

§ 68a.3 Who is eligible to apply? 
To be eligible to apply to the CR–

LRP, an individual must be a citizen, 
national, or permanent resident of the 
United States; hold a M.D., Ph.D., D.O., 
D.D.S., D.M.D., A.D.N./B.S.N., or equiv-
alent degree; have, on his/her program 
eligibility date, qualified educational 
debt equal to or in excess of the debt 
threshold; and be an individual from a 
disadvantaged background.

§ 68a.4 Who is eligible to participate? 
To be eligible to participate in the 

CR–LRP, an applicant must have the 
recommendation of the employing ICA 
Scientific Program Director, the con-
currence of the employing ICA Direc-
tor, and the approval of the CR–LRC. 
Since participation in the Program is 
contingent, in part, upon employment 
with NIH, a Program contract may not 
be awarded to an applicant until an 
employment commitment has been 
made by the employing ICA Personnel 
Department.

§ 68a.5 Who is ineligible to participate? 
The following individuals are ineli-

gible for CR–LRP participation: 
(a) Persons who are not eligible ap-

plicants as specified under section 
68a.3; 

(b) Persons who owe an obligation of 
health professional service to the Fed-
eral Government, a State, or other en-
tity, unless a deferral is granted for the 
length of his/her service obligation 
under the CR–LRP. The following are 
examples of programs which have a 
service obligation: Physicians Short-
age Area Scholarship Program, Na-
tional Research Service Award Pro-
gram, Public Health Service Scholar-

ship, National Health Service Corps 
Scholarship Program, Armed Forces 
(Army, Navy, or Air Force) Professions 
Scholarship Program, Indian Health 
Service Scholarship Program, and the 
NIH AIDS Research Loan Repayment 
Program. 

(c) Persons who are not NIH employ-
ees, such as Intramural Research 
Training Award (IRTA) recipients, Vis-
iting Fellows, National Research Serv-
ice Award (NRSA) recipients, Guest 
Researchers or Special Volunteers, 
NIH-National Research Council (NRC) 
Biotechnology Research Associates 
Program participants, and Intergovern-
mental Personnel Act (IPA) partici-
pants; or 

(d) Persons who do not have clinical 
privileges.

§ 68a.6 How do individuals apply to 
participate in the CR–LRP? 

An application for participation in 
the CR–LRP shall be submitted to the 
NIH office which is responsible for the 
Program’s administration, in such 
form and manner as the Secretary may 
prescribe.

§ 68a.7 How are applicants selected to 
participate in the CR–LRP? 

To be selected for participation in 
the CR–LRP, applicants must satisfy 
the following requirements: 

(a) Applicants must meet the eligi-
bility requirements specified in § 68a.3 
and § 68a.4. 

(b) Applicants must not be ineligible 
for participation as specified in § 68a.5. 

(c) Applicants must be selected for 
approval by the CR–LRC, based upon a 
review of their applications.

§ 68a.8 What does the CR–LRP provide 
to participants? 

(a) Loan repayments: For each year 
of service the individual agrees to 
serve, with a minimum of 2 years of ob-
ligated service, the Secretary may pay 
up to $20,000 per year of a participant’s 
repayable debt. 

(b) Under § 68a.8(a), the Secretary will 
make payments in the discharge of 
debt to the extent appropriated funds 
are available for these purposes.
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§ 68a.9 What loans qualify for repay-
ment? 

(a) The CR–LRP will repay partici-
pants’ lenders the principal, interest, 
and related expenses of qualified Gov-
ernment and commercial educational 
loans obtained by participants for the 
following: 

(1) Undergraduate, graduate, and 
health professional school tuition ex-
penses; 

(2) Other reasonable educational ex-
penses required by the school(s) at-
tended, including fees, books, supplies, 
educational equipment and materials, 
and laboratory expenses; and 

(3) Reasonable living expenses, in-
cluding the cost of room and board, 
transportation and commuting costs, 
and other living expenses as deter-
mined by the Secretary. 

(b) The following educational loans 
are ineligible for repayment under the 
CR–LRP: 

(1) Loans obtained from other than a 
government entity or commercial lend-
ing institution; 

(2) Loans for which contemporaneous 
documentation is not available; 

(3) Loans or portions of loans ob-
tained for educational or living ex-
penses which exceed the standard of 
reasonableness as determined by the 
participant’s standard school budget 
for the year in which the loan was 
made, and are not determined by the 
Secretary to be reasonable based on ad-
ditional documentation provided by 
the individual; 

(4) Loans, financial debts, or service 
obligations incurred under the fol-
lowing programs: Physicians Shortage 
Area Scholarship Program (Federal or 
State), National Research Service 
Award Program, Public Health and Na-
tional Health Service Corps Scholar-
ship Training Program, National 
Health Service Corps Scholarship Pro-
gram, Armed Forces (Army, Navy, or 
Air Force) Health Professions Scholar-
ship Program, Indian Health Service 
Program, and similar programs, upon 
determination by the Secretary, which 
provide loans, scholarships, loan repay-
ments, or other awards in exchange for 
a future service obligation; 

(5) Any loan in default or not in a 
current payment status; 

(6) Loan amounts which participants 
have paid or were due to have paid 
prior to the program eligibility date; 
and 

(7) Loans for which promissory notes 
have been signed after the program eli-
gibility date.

§ 68a.10 What does an individual have 
to do in return for loan repayments 
received under the CR–LRP? 

Individuals must agree to be engaged 
in approved clinical research, as em-
ployees of the NIH, for a minimum ini-
tial period of two consecutive years.

§ 68a.11 How does an individual re-
ceive loan repayments beyond the 
initial two-year contract? 

An individual may apply for and the 
Secretary may grant extension con-
tracts for one-year periods, if there is 
sufficient debt remaining to be repaid 
and the individual is engaged in ap-
proved clinical research as an NIH em-
ployee.

§ 68a.12 What will happen if an indi-
vidual does not comply with the 
terms and conditions of participa-
tion in the CR–LRP? 

(a) Absent withdrawal (see § 68a.2) or 
termination under paragraph (d) of this 
section, any participant who fails to 
complete the minimum two-year serv-
ice obligation required under the Pro-
gram contract will be considered to 
have breached the contract and will be 
subject to assessment of monetary 
damages and penalties as follows: 

(1) Participants who leave during the 
first year of the initial contract are 
liable for amounts already paid by the 
NIH on behalf of the participant plus 
an amount equal to $1,000 multiplied by 
the number of months of the original 
service obligation. 

(2) Participants who leave during the 
second year of the contract are liable 
for amounts already paid by the NIH 
on behalf of the participant plus $1,000 
for each unserved month. 

(b) Payments of any amount owed 
under paragraph (a) of this section 
shall be made within one year of the 
participant’s breach (or such longer pe-
riod as determined by the Secretary). 

(c) Participants who sign a continu-
ation contract for any year beyond the 
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initial two-year period and fail to com-
plete the one-year period specified are 
liable for the pro rata amount of any 
benefits advanced beyond the period of 
completed service. 

(d) Terminations will not be consid-
ered a breach of contract in cases 
where such terminations are beyond 
the control of the participant as fol-
lows: 

(1) Terminations for cause or for con-
venience of the Government will not be 
considered a breach of contract and 
monetary damages will not be assessed. 

(2) Occasionally, a participant’s re-
search assignment may evolve and 
change to the extent that the indi-
vidual is no longer engaged in approved 
clinical research. Similarly, the re-
search needs and priorities of the ICA 
and/or the NIH may change to the ex-
tent that a determination is made that 
the health professional’s skills may be 
better utilized in a non-clinical re-
search assignment. Under these cir-
cumstances, the following will apply: 

(i) Program participation and bene-
fits will cease as of the date an indi-
vidual is no longer engaged in approved 
clinical research; and 

(ii) Normally, job changes of this na-
ture will not be considered a breach of 
contract on the part of either the NIH 
or the participant. Based on the rec-
ommendation of the ICA Director and 
concurrence of the Secretary, the par-
ticipant will be released from the re-
mainder of his or her service obligation 
without assessment of monetary pen-
alties. The participant in this case will 
be permitted to retain all Program 
benefits made or owed by NIH on his/
her behalf up to the date the individual 
is no longer engaged in approved clin-
ical research, except the pro rata 
amount of any benefits advanced be-
yond the period of completed service.

§ 68a.13 Under what circumstances 
can the service or payment obliga-
tion be canceled, waived, or sus-
pended? 

(a) Any obligation of a participant 
for service or payment to the Federal 
Government under this part will be 
canceled upon the death of the partici-
pant. 

(b) The Secretary may waive or sus-
pend any service or payment obligation 

incurred by the participant upon re-
quest whenever compliance by the par-
ticipant: 

(1) Is impossible, 
(2) Would involve extreme hardship 

to the participant, or 
(3) If enforcement of the service or 

payment obligation would be against 
equity and good conscience. 

(4) The Secretary may approve a re-
quest for a suspension of the service or 
payment obligations for a period of 1 
year. A renewal of this suspension may 
also be granted. 

(c) Compliance by a participant with 
a service or payment obligation will be 
considered impossible if the Secretary 
determines, on the basis of such infor-
mation and documentation as may be 
required, that the participant suffers 
from a physical or mental disability re-
sulting in the permanent inability of 
the participant to perform the service 
or other activities which would be nec-
essary to comply with the obligation. 

(d) In determining whether to waive 
or suspend any or all of the service or 
payment obligations of a participant as 
imposing an undue hardship and being 
against equity and good conscience, 
the Secretary, on the basis of such in-
formation and documentation as may 
be required, will consider: 

(1) The participant’s present finan-
cial resources and obligations; 

(2) The participant’s estimated future 
financial resources and obligations; 
and 

(3) The extent to which the partici-
pant has problems of a personal nature, 
such as a physical or mental disability 
or terminal illness in the immediate 
family, which so intrude on the partici-
pant’s present and future ability to 
perform as to raise a presumption that 
the individual will be unable to per-
form the obligation incurred.

§ 68a.14 When can a CR–LRP payment 
obligation be discharged in bank-
ruptcy? 

Any payment obligation incurred 
under § 68a.12 may be discharged in 
bankruptcy under Title 11 of the 
United States Code only if such dis-
charge is granted after the expiration 
of the five-year period beginning on the 
first date that payment is required and 
only if the bankruptcy court finds that 
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a nondischarge of the obligation would 
be unconscionable.

§ 68a.15 Additional conditions. 

When a shortage of funds exists, par-
ticipants may be funded partially, as 
determined by the Secretary. However, 
once a CR–LRP contract has been 
signed by both parties, the Secretary 
will obligate such funds as necessary to 
ensure that sufficient funds will be 
available to pay benefits for the dura-
tion of the period of obligated service 
unless, by mutual written agreement 
between the Secretary and the appli-
cant, specified otherwise. Benefits will 
be paid on a quarterly basis after each 
service period unless specified other-
wise by mutual written agreement be-
tween the Secretary and the applicant. 
The Secretary may impose additional 
conditions as deemed necessary.

§ 68a.16 What other regulations and 
statutes apply? 

Several other regulations and stat-
utes apply to this part. These include, 
but are not necessarily limited to:

Debt Collection Act of 1982, Pub. L. 97–365 (5 
U.S.C. 5514); 

Fair Credit Reporting Act (15 U.S.C. 1681 et 
seq.); 

Federal Debt Collection Procedures Act of 
1990, Pub. L. 101–647 (28 U.S.C. 1); and 

Privacy Act of 1974 (5 U.S.C. 552a).

PART 68c—NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF 
CHILD HEALTH AND HUMAN DE-
VELOPMENT CONTRACEPTION 
AND INFERTILITY RESEARCH 
LOAN REPAYMENT PROGRAM

Sec.
68c.1 What is the scope and purpose of the 

National Institute of Child Health and 
Human Development (NICHD) Contracep-
tion and Infertility Research Loan Re-
payment Program (CIR–LRP)? 

68c.2 Definitions. 
68c.3 Who is eligible to apply? 
68c.4 Who is eligible to participate? 
68c.5 Who is ineligible to participate? 
68c.6 How do individuals apply to partici-

pate in the CIR–LRP? 
68c.7 How are applicants selected to par-

ticipate in the CIR–LRP? 
68c.8 What does the CIR–LRP provide to 

participants? 
68c.9 What loans qualify for repayment? 

68c.10 What does an individual have to do 
in return for loan repayments received 
under the CIR–LRP? 

68c.11 How does an individual receive loan 
repayments beyond the initial two-year 
contract? 

68c.12 What will happen if an individual 
does not comply with the terms and con-
ditions of participation in the CIR–LRP? 

68c.13 Under what circumstances can the 
service or payment obligation be can-
celed, waived, or suspended? 

68c.14 When can a CIR–LRP payment obli-
gation be discharged in bankruptcy? 

68c.15 Additional conditions. 
68c.16 What other regulations and statutes 

apply?

AUTHORITY: 42 U.S.C. 288–2.

SOURCE: 67 FR 17651, Apr. 11, 2002, unless 
otherwise noted.

§ 68c.1 What is the scope and purpose 
of the National Institute of Child 
Health and Human Development 
(NICHD) Contraception and Infer-
tility Research Loan Repayment 
Program (CIR–LRP)? 

This part applies to the award of edu-
cational loan payments under the Na-
tional Institute of Child Health and 
Human Development (NICHD) Contra-
ception and Infertility Research Loan 
Repayment Program (CIR–LRP) au-
thorized by section 487B of the Public 
Health Service Act (42 U.S.C. 288–2). 
The purpose of this CIR–LRP is the re-
cruitment and retention of highly 
qualified health professionals to con-
duct contraception and/or infertility 
research.

§ 68c.2 Definitions. 

As used in this part: 
Act means the Public Health Service 

Act, as amended (42 U.S.C. 201 et seq.). 
Allied health professional means: 
(1) A physician assistant; or 
(2) A research assistant with at least 

a bachelor’s degree and applicable ca-
reer goals. 

Applicant means an individual who 
applies to, and meets the eligibility 
criteria for the CIR–LRP. 

Commercial loans means loans made 
by banks, credit unions, savings and 
loan associations, not-for-profit orga-
nizations, insurance companies, 
schools, and other financial or credit 
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